Fry’s Spring Neighborhood Association

June 13, 2007

http://avenue.org/fsna

Attendees:

Phil Chase


Bob Archer


Jeanne Chase

Ann Goede


Susan Lee Foard

Mary Joy Scala

Peter Hedlund

Peggy King


James King

Dede Smith


Adrienne Dent

A. K. Wieder
Ed Gillaspie


Melissa Celii


Mary Wilson

Jack Wilson


Beth Branner


Brian Hogg

John Santoski

Joe Mooney


Paul Beyer

Beverly Colwell Adams
Pam Dennison

Peter Dennison

Jack Gwynn


Hardy Whitten

Terri DiCintio

Chip King


Patrick Healy


Leigh Mason

Meeting, Date, and Time


Second Wednesday of the month at the Cherry Avenue Christian Church, 


6:00 p.m. - 7:30 p.m. Use Front Entrance


Next regular meeting: July 11, 2007

Constitution and By-Laws Review - Peter Hedlund


Peter Hedlund has sent a copy of the existing FSNA Constitution and By-Laws out to all of the Executive Board for their reading and feedback.  Additionally, Peter asked for volunteers from this group to be members of the Summer 2007 Task Force to update the Constitution to reflect the current thinking.  FSNA will be offered this new and revised Constitution to read, to reflect and to vote on its adoption after the sub committee finishes its work.

Oktoberfest - Peter Hedlund


Peter Hedlund reported that he has been in communication with the Fry’s Spring Beach Club about Oktoberfest taking place at the beach club in early October.  Peter Hedlund and Terri 
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Oktoberfest - Peter Hedlund (Continued)

DiCintio are currently on the committee planning Oktoberfest and would like to encourage others to join them by calling and/or e-mailing Peter Hedlund.

Cherry-Willard-Cleveland - Andrea Wieder

Andrea Wieder made the motion to accept the plans drawn up for the intersection of Cleveland/Cherry and Willard, dated June 2007.  It was seconded by Jeanne Chase.

We understand the plans show the following important changes:  The intersection will be squared up and 4 stop signs and 4 stop lines will be added to each of the four corners of the squared‑up intersection; Old sidewalks on three of the four corners will be removed and new sidewalks with radii appropriate for the squaring‑up of the intersection will be constructed; there will be NO changes to the sidewalk currently in place at the Cherry Avenue Christian Church; Four clearly marked, zebra‑striped, pedestrian cross‑walks will be included at the intersection; The two parking spaces in front of the Cherry Avenue Christian Church will remain as they currently are; there will be no changes to the parking in front of the Cherry Avenue Christian Church; Access to the Cherry Avenue Christian Church will not be changed or impeded in any way by the squaring up of the intersection.

Bob Archer inquired who would be responsible for the landscape and James King asked if FSNA had a recommendation. John Santoski offered that this plan represents most of what we asked to be included.  Jack Wilson asked for clarification on the Handicapped Signs that are currently in front of the church which seem to be going backwards.  Bob Archer replied that they are in need of being turned around and indeed are currently going the wrong way.

Discussion on the motion included the following points: That we will continue to press the city and traffic engineer for an extended 25 mph speed limit from Shamrock through this area; That adequate signage be added to prepare vehicular traffic for this four‑way stop; That adequate signage be added to prepared vehicular traffic for the upcoming pedestrians and pedestrian crosswalks at this intersection (current signage is vague and inadequate); That the signs are most important because of the poor sight‑lines at this intersection; A reminder that the #4 bus and school buses and school children are frequently at this intersection and so the signs for all the above are most important; A request that this work be completed in time for the start of the new school year in Sept. 2007; A promise that Andrea Wieder will continue to follow up on the above.  John Santoski said that he would send an e-mail to Jeanie Alexander, cc to the Board, to relay the results of the unanimous vote in favor of the proposed plan as shared above.

Hill-Center Task Force Report–Terri DiCintio
The Task force consists of Terri DiCintio, David Lee, Michael Petrus, Ann Goedde, and William Cocke (until he moved recently).
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Hill-Center Task Force Report–Terri DiCintio (Continued)
We have been meeting with Tom Hickman for about two years.  His original plan was to build 24 900-square-foot cottages on the 2.3 acre property.  The committee felt that these dwellings would be too small for what was needed in the neighborhood and that there was already an abundance of small homes in the neighborhood.  We believe that the neighborhood would benefit from larger homes that families could stay in long term.  We were also concerned that these cottages would be very attractive for investors to purchase as student rental housing.  There were also no provisions for off-street parking.  The theory was if there was no parking, the residents would not have cars.  This, we did not believe would be the reality.  Mr. Hickman heard our concerns and over time revised his plans considerably.  His current proposal is for 12/13 single family homes of at least 2000 square feet with off street parking.  There are also provisions for walking trails, green space and common area.  He is hoping to take his rough draft plans to the city this month.  By‑right, Mr. Hickman, or anyone he chooses to sell the property to, can build 12 duplexes (24 units) with no community input or city oversight.  Ultimately, he is hoping that the task force and NA will endorse and support his plans.  Or at least not oppose them.  At this time, neither the task force, nor the NA is prepared to do that.  I will attempt to get a time line and understanding of the city process prior to the July NA meeting.  We will have further discussion at that time.

There was much discussion surrounding this report particularly about how the FSNA might be able to exert some influence prior to city approval.  It was felt that the FSNA could not endorse the project as many questions were needing further discussion and therefore would be held over into the July 2007 meeting.  One of the over riding thoughts shared by many was the distrust of Tom Hickman because of many promises not kept in other previous projects.  

It was felt that Terri and her committee had done a lot of really hard work to bring these discussions this far relative to this developer and this piece of land.  Further discussion will be done on July 11 at the next FSNA meeting.

Traffic Calming–Terri DiCintio
An update on traffic calming: Our temporary speed hump at the corner of Highland and Robertson was supposed to be made permanent by the end of May.  The new promise is for sometime next month.  The entrance feature at the corner of Highland and Cherry is still in the design phase.  Apparently, there is a problem with the bus stop.

Eastern Connector Report–Hardy Whitten and Dede Smith
On Tuesday, May 22, Hardy Whitten attended the Public Information Meeting for the Albemarle County Community Development Eastern Connector Corridor Study. Juandiego Wade and a representative from PBS&J, an engineering firm, presented and reviewed the presentation on the website. The link http://www.albemarle.org/department.asp?department=planning&relpage=9606 provides a great deal of information, but the most thorough point that I felt was made was that this is a study, not a project.  (Dede Smith attended a Second Informational Meeting.)

Page 4

 Eastern Connector Report - Hardy Whitten and Dede Smith (Continued)
The study area is roughly bounded by US 29 North, Proffit Rd., Route 20, and Route 250. An assumption that was stated by Juandiego is that the southern most portion of the Meadowcreek Parkway is to be built from Route 250 to Rio Rd. Another goal of the study was to identify travel routes throughout the study area to improve and manage traffic volumes for the County’s growth. Study will continue through 2007 with plans developing around the end of the year. A review of the plans will take place until early 2008, with actual recommendations from the Study group for the County being available in sometime early 2008.
JPA Bridge-Power Pole Report–Adrienne Dent
As of 6/12/07 Adrienne Dent received the following information regarding utility work in the vicinity of the JPA Bridge:


“The utility work underway was initiated by Virginia Dominion Power so as

to upgrade their facilities in the area. In order to avoid adjusting

their power lines twice, the Virginia Department of Transportation

worked with Virginia Dominion Power to locate their new lines so they

would not be in conflict with the JPA Bridge project.”


D. Brent Sprinkel, P.E.


VDOT

Adrienne has been in contact with Steve Heflin, VDOT Utility Engineer for the area.

Mr. Heflin is familiar with the utility work in the area, believes under grounding of electric lines will begin around 6/13/07 and will be on site and available to converse with Adrienne at that time.

Adrienne intends to meet with Mr. Heflin to understand the nature of utility work near the bridge.

Historic Designation Information - Mary Joy Scala

Mary Joy introduced her Summer Intern, Melissa Celii.  Mary Joy spoke about the positives of having the historic resources in the neighborhood being surveyed.  One such neighborhood, Fifeville, did not meet with the intended success for a variety of reasons.  Mary Joy indicated that the monies are in the current budget for four neighborhoods to have a survey conducted.  Why would a neighborhood desire a survey?

•
Interested in documenting older neighborhoods and would receive a record of such

•
Tax credits
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Historic Designation Information - Mary Joy Scala (Continued)

•
Interest in the architecture of eras represented in the neighborhood

•
Historic resources documented

•
Possible nomination for the National Registry

Ed Gillaspie, President of the Fry’s Spring Beach Club, spoke in favor of the survey as to the benefits that would be quite helpful to the beach club for needed renovations through the tax credits.

Neighborhood streets mentioned with unique homes were: Woodland, Monte Vista, Robertson, Todd, Huntley Hall on Stribling Avenue, Jefferson Park Avenue Extended and Jefferson Park Circle.
Mary Joy asked for volunteers for a task group to look at conservation, scale and character of the neighborhood’s homes. Jack Wilson asked if there is any help to conserve green space vs. infill.  Jack observed that we can use more thoughtful developments.

Mary Joy emphasized that the survey done could be the only thing done relative to the steps for Historic Designation for the neighborhood.  The next step beyond the survey is an option.  Tax credits come only with national and/or state designations, not with local survey.
A lot of lively discussion followed the second to the motion to do the survey.  Some questions centered around where the money for the surveys was coming from when NDS was saying that they were shorthanded to do critical inspections of current developments and the police force is currently shorthanded to fill out their patrols for our neighborhoods.  Mary Joy said that the money had been put aside for awhile and that if Fry’s Spring did not want to use theirs that she was sure it would be put to use by another neighborhood in doing a survey.  Another observer pointed out the perception that NDS is currently not pro neighborhood and therefore asked what leverage that this survey would serve?  Terri offered that the money was already allocated for this purpose and Peggy King asked specifically if these monies were coming from this year’s budget or from previous budgets.  The answer was that the money had been set aside for several years.

The vote to conduct a survey passed 24 - 4.

Reflections - James King

Currently James and Peggy King and Jack Gwynn monitor Albemarle County meetings of the planners and the supervisors.  As James reminded us, “Albemarle County is very much part of his entire being as their decisions directly affect everyone in this area.”  James pointed out two major meeting that will need to be monitored on Biscuit Run...one on July 11 and one on August 8.  He asked for volunteers to cover the July 11 meeting as he is to be out of town.  He encouraged additional folks to start to monitor the meetings of the county because they continue to heavily impact our area, especially the Fry’s Spring Neighborhood.  Volunteers call James at 295-7596.
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Reflections - James King (Continued)
James stressed the importance of having tactical plans which need to be updated every two years.  We need to have a thirty to fifty year plan like UVA’s Real Estate Foundation which has a fifty year outlook.  

“Currently developers of by-right properties do not have to offer proffers, but this is now being tested by law.”  (It is legal for developers wanting property rezoned to offer proffers and for the county to decide whether the proffers are sufficient. If the proffers are deemed insufficient then the re-zoning can be denied.)
Discussion followed.
The Sunset - Fontaine Connector is a top priority and must be of all of the City Council candidates.  Closing Old Lynchburg Road is still a possibility.

Andrea Wieder spoke of having great respect for the work that James King is doing and asked in May that further discussion and time be given to Mr. King on the June agenda.
Agenda Items for City Council - June 18

•
Speeding Fine Increases on six city streets, i.e. Old Lynchburg Road

•
Intersection of Cherry-Willard-Cleveland

Running Out of Time - Jeanne Chase, Secretary

The following items will be carried over onto the July Agenda due to time running out:

•
Protocol on Format Presentations for FSNA (new)

•
City Council Elections (new)

•
Hill-Center Task Force Discussion (continued)

•
Historic Designation Information (continued)

Respectively submitted,

Jeanne S. Chase

Secretary, Fry’s Spring Neighborhood Association

Final Copy of June 13, 2007 Minutes
June 22, 2007
